School C2
My Story

I first became involved in the project when the Director of Libraries at Wesley, Wilma, was unable to attend an initial meeting. Would I go and represent her? Is this a project we want to put our energies into? I was to report back.

I duly went along to find enthusiastic, scholarly, thinking participants from Scotch and Mater Christi Colleges and Charles Sturt University sharing a passion to improve student work and to help them make the most of their research. I reported back: Let’s be part of this.
The first phase of the project seemed to involve endless paperwork. Signatures of principals on appropriate bits of paper – Cheques – Timetabling – Permission forms (including sweets as bribes for returning them) – More dates in the diary – Lunches – Coffees- Filing – Copying – Collecting – Parking spaces (inner city school!) Fortunately this is my forte so I was feeling fine. Wilma was doing the proposal and negotiation with the teachers.

Our benchmarking assignment had been ‘done’ by year 8 for a few years:

Prepare an itinerary for travelling around the world, with stop-overs in 3 places. What would you see and do? Include a short history of each city or country. Prepare a budget, transport requirements and accommodation.
Students typically used travel guides – both online and book format as well as commercial airline and accommodation sites. They usually liked the assignment – especially deciding that first class travel was the only way to fly.

As well as checking the final student work for plagiarism the Charles Sturt team sought feedback via focus groups of students interviewing the teachers and librarians involved. These interviews gave me time and incentive to think about my understanding of plagiarism and why it was happening. I also felt motivated to read more on the topic and discuss it with others.
How interested I was when we received the results of phase 1! What did our students think about plagiarism? Were they aware that they were doing it? How much were they plagiarising? The results both confronted me and affirmed me in my determination to do something about plagiarism.

Like other schools in the project, by the time we all met to discuss the outcomes of phase 1 we were raring to go – to see if the plans we devised could make a difference to student work.
Wilma had an approach in mind and we set out to test it through action research. We postulated that students who are assessed for creating new knowledge would not find a need for plagiarism. The task we set up with Amanda – a year 7 humanities teacher – was focused on a big question: What caused the break up of the Roman Empire?

We asked the students to be real historians: To look at the evidence and give us their own interpretation and thinking on the topic. The full process is described elsewhere but some of parts of the process for avoiding plagiarism we used were:

· Essential questions (UbD)
· Group work

· Research on behalf of others in the class

· Hypothesis formation and testing

· Visual, oral and textual presentation

· Evaluation of resources.

· Demonstration of citation conventions.

Students were observed and accompanied in the ISP, Carol Kulthau’s Information Search Process (Kulthau, C 2004 Seeking meaning, Libraries Unlimited, Westport, Conn.) by the team of librarians and the teacher. All the librarians wanted to be part of it. It was our chance to be involved in an assignment from beginning to end – creation to assessment. A chance librarians do not always get. I relished it. 
How thrilled I was by the final writing pieces produced by the students. They showed individuals’ voices and original thinking. The students seemed to be able to express their interpretations and make connections without the need to ‘copy and paste’.
Our process really did help students avoid plagiarism and generate new knowledge.

Since then I have been involved in developing other assignments using this process – each both rewarding and challenging. But most of all I have been involved in talking about plagiarism and research and inquiry with my colleagues. It has been a very rewarding, professionally and personally. Thanks to my colleagues, to the other schools participating and to the team from Charles Sturt.
